## THE WAIRARAPA BUSH RUGBY UNION

# **43RD ANNUAL REPORT 2013**



Nick Olsen and Nathan Hunt in action for Wairarapa Bush during their match against Horowhenua-Kapiti at Trust House Memorial Park, 2013. Photo courtesy of Wairarapa News

# CONTENTS

### CONTENTS

List of Officers	1
Chairman's Report	3
President's Report Report	5
Council of Club's Report	6
Chief Executive's Report	7
Key Statistics	10
Representative Rugby	11
Secondary School Rugby	12
Appendices including WBRU's team scoreboards	13

### CONTACT INFORMATION:

Wairarapa Bush RFU 149 Dixon Street P O Box 372 Masterton www.waibush.co.nz

LIST OF OFFICERS

Patron Eric Kenny

President Rex Playle

Vice-President Richard Dahlberg

Chairman Paora Ammunson

Life Members J D Burns R C Francis

D J Galvin E R Kenny

Sir B J Lochore K P McGillicuddy

P L Penn K Matthews

A McDougall R Hughes

F McLeod B Whale

Board Members Fergus Rutherford

Catherine Rossiter-Stead

Tim Fairbrother

Tim Nathan

Doc Dougherty

John Kirkup (NZRU Representative)

Chief Executive Tony Hargood

Rugby Development Officer Stacey Grant

Club Rugby Administrator Doug Bracewell

WBRU Administration Deb Castles

Chairman Judicial Committee Dave Cameron

Chairman Junior Rugby Board Guy Williams

Chairman Referee Association Tom Roseingrave

Past Presidents E R Kenny K P Mc Gillicuddy

R H Hughes R T McKenzie

K Matthews P Shannahan

J White J D Burns

B Whale L J Hurley

F McLeod K Hannam

J Percy R Rowden

**Coaches and Managers 2013** 

Trust House Wairarapa Bush Heartland Coach Mark Rutene

Trust House Wairarapa Bush Heartland Assistant Coach Paddy Gough

Trust House Wairarapa Bush Heartland Manager Gavin Hodder

Wairarapa Bush Senior B Steve Thompson

Senior B Assistant Wayne Roache, James Bruce

Senior B Managers Chris Osbourne, Bevan Morland

WBRU Under 18 Coaches Cody Whittaker, Jake Ross

WBRU Under 16 Coaches Craig Pepperall, Joe Roberts

WBRU Under 16 Manager Jeff Jones, Dave Reiri

WBRU Under 14 Coach Justin Herbert

WBRU Under 14 Assistant Coaches Nuku Gordon, Sean Bennett, Graeme

Cheetham,

WBRU Under 14 Manager Doug Bracewell

WBRU Maori Seniors Mike Harmon, Blue Hansen, Anita

Tauhore

WBRU Women and Maori Tama Te Patu, Rebecca Mahoney

#### **CHAIRMANS REPORT**

The traditional proverb from the East Coast region of Wairarapa<sup>1</sup>- 'Tuitui tangata, tuitui korowai'roughly translates as 'when you are weaving together a group of people, you should approach that task with the same care as if you were weaving a fine cloak'. For your incoming board the past year has been about carefully analysing the various strands that bind Wairarapa Bush together, and working out how best to galvanise us all, in the interests of the game we love, for the years ahead.

#### **BOARD APPOINTMENT**

In 2013 the NZRU provided our Union with a \$130,000.00 loan to restructure its balance sheet and reorganise its constitution and governance model. In March 2013, Tony Hargood was appointed as our new Chief Executive Officer and not long after, a new Board made up of four independent directors was appointed. The appointed members were: Fergus Rutherford, Catherine Rossiter-Stead, Tim Fairbrother, and myself.

At our May 2013 AGM, Dennis Dougherty and Tim Nathan were appointed Deputy Chair and Chairman of the Council of Clubs respectively. Richard Dahlberg was elected the Union's Vice President and Rex Playle our President. They complete the membership of our board.

As a new board, we have taken time to familiarise ourselves with the state of the game in the province. Over the year, we have tried our best to understand your concerns and aspirations for local rugby, as administrators, as players, as coaches, referees, and as communities stretching from Pirinoa to Pahiatua. We have also had to move quickly to stabilise our organisation's administration and finances.

Our focus is now turning to growing the game - to weave a fine cloak for Wairarapa Bush rugby that we will all be proud of.

#### MOVING AHEAD: CONSTITUTION & STRATEGY

I would like to acknowledge the work of our outgoing Chairman Graeme Reisima and his board, and also the work of our late President Ross Rowden in reviewing our Union's constitution. Our key document is now fully updated and provides a strong basis for future development. It was formally adopted at our AGM in 2013.

On 9<sup>th</sup> November 2013, club leaders and representatives from all key rugby sector groups participated in a planning session to set the direction for local rugby over the next four years. Their contribution was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Acknowledgements to the people of Ngai Tumapuhia-a-Rangi

fantastic. We were humbled by the spirit and commitment of your rugby leaders to ensure the game's future in our province. A strategic plan has now been developed that will determine the pathway ahead.

The goal in the plan is for our union to be an innovative leader and to:

- Achieve on field success
- Be a model of effective governance
- Be financially stable
- Implement good succession planning
- Implement an innovative and sound model for how the game is played in Wairarapa
- Ensure the place of rugby is embedded in the community
- Have enduring quality relationships.

#### **CELEBRATING 2013**

Whilst we need to have an eye on the future, we should also find time to celebrate what has been a big year for local rugby. There have been many great developments on and off field, much of this is outlined in our CEO's report.

I am reluctant to single out any particular group or achievement for recognition, as so many people give so much of their time and passion to rugby in our province. Suffice to say that your Board and management are proud to serve this wonderful game alongside each and every one of you.

However amongst the many major highlights in 2013, was the election of Sir Brian Lochore as the new Patron for the New Zealand Rugby Union (NZRU). The WBRU Life Member and former All Blacks captain, coach, and selector was also confirmed as a Life Member of the NZRU in recognition for the exceptional service he has given to New Zealand rugby. We are proud of our province's long association with Sir Brian and congratulate him and Pam on their wonderful acknowledgement.

#### TRUST HOUSE MEMORIAL PARK

The redevelopment of Trust House Memorial Park is arguably the biggest future project ahead of the Union. The park is the home of rugby in the Wairarapa and needs to be a place that families can come and enjoy time together. We are working closely with the Masterton District Council on the redevelopment of the park.

Kia ora

Paora Ammunson

Chairman Wairarapa Bush Rugby Union

#### PRESIDENT'S REPORT

As President I get to be involved with the grassroots side of rugby which I enjoy immensely. I have the opportunity to interact and present trophies to successful winners of each of our valued competitions. I would like to congratulate not only winners of the each competition, but also the teams and clubs for all their hard work in making sure playing rugby is at the heart of the community.

I would like to make special mention of our very patriotic and vocal supporters club who have turned the Gravel Pit into an iconic place of fun and passion. The supporters travel en masse to all the away games and it is very well known that Wairarapa Bush has the best Heartland support in New Zealand.

The work of our clubs led by Tim Nathan and Doc Dougherty as well as the individual Council of Club delegates has been inspiring to watch during 2013. It is almost my job to acknowledge three people who for years have given up their time to make Trust House Memorial Park operate, Farry McLeod, Bryan Stewart on the gates and John Pereira.

I would like to thank the secondary schools, the JAB and the Wairarapa Bush Rugby Referees Association for their time and investment into rugby. Without your voluntary support we would not be able to continue to perform as well as we have done.

The new Board has brought vigor and debate to the table and are very focused on the long term strategies for rugby. In what was a difficult starting position for the Union in 2013, under the guidance of CEO Tony Hargood and Chairman Paora Ammunson, we have seen a lift in operating performance and I thank the board and staff for their commitment.

Our representative teams have performed extremely well and I congratulate Mark Rutene, Paddy Gough and Gavin Hodder for their stewardship of the Heartland team. Our other representative teams continued to provide the passion and honour in performing well for their Union.

On a sad note, the year ended with the sudden passing away of our immediate past President Ross Rowden. He will be sadly missed by all that knew him. As everyone would say he was a good BUGGER, and a true gentleman. Ross may you rest in peace and thank you.

Mr. Rex Playle

President

Wairarapa Bush Rugby Union

#### **COUNCIL OF CLUBS' REPORT**

It has been exciting year for the union in 2013. I would like thank our clubs and their volunteers for all the hours of work they put in to ensure rugby stays vibrant during the season.

The attendance by clubs at the Council of Club meetings has been exemplary compared to previous years. Also, the revised meeting format to include a monthly report on matters affecting the Union has been well received and improved the working relationship by all clubs. Many delegates travel long distances to attend and we thank them for their time.

Significant discussions were held at the end of the season around the formats and looking at future trends. The clubs were involved in a strategic working day held at the Copthorne Hotel & Resort Solway Park that gave guidance to the Board about how they would like rugby to look in the future.

The Strategic intent Policy 2014-2018 has now been adopted. This gives the clubs good assurances that their needs and wants are now fully considered.

I would like to take the opportunity to thank Doc Dougherty for his support as deputy chairman and acknowledge the additional work by John Harwood on matters relating to the Union outside the Council of Club.

Our judicial committee this year was again chaired by Dave Cameron. His help around competition rules (along with the clubs input) has given the Union a greater focus on making competitions easier to administer and dealing with judicial matters. We are very fortunate to have staff who are passionate about their roles and would like to thank Doug Bracewell and Stacey Grant for their drive to ensure clubs are at the center of all things that matter during the season. Deb Castles continues to round out our edges and provides great support to not only our clubs but also our representative teams.

#### 2013 RUGBY SEASON

Like most provincial Unions in New Zealand, we're battling a numbers game but feel confident with the strategies in place over the next few seasons club rugby should continue to grow.

In August 2013 there was a full debrief of the current season and the outcome was a more focused approach towards club competitions and rules. While we accept a few clubs are struggling with player numbers, the vast majority are in good heart and a number of clubs are in are a great space with vibrant JAB and senior club numbers. The focus for the next few years is to continue to support the clubs who are doing well and apply resources to clubs who need assistance in getting over the line.

Finally our club season cumulates in grand finals day and for 2013 our "Champions" are as follows:

## Wairarapa Bush Club Competition 2013 **Premier A Winners**

**SENIOR 'A' TUI CUP** (Winner of the Grand Final)

**GREYTOWN** 

MOOSE KAPENE MEMORIAL TROPHY (Winner of the First Senior Round) GREYTOWN

**WEATHERSTONE CUP** (Winner of the Senior A Second Round)

**GREYTOWN** 

SENIOR A PLATE HODDER STEFFERT CUP

**GLADSTONE** 

**BEST & FAIREST CUP** 

RIMATAEI MARURAI (PIONEER)

NUNN SHIELD

**EKETAHUNA** 

SENIOR B SHANNAHAN CUP (Winner of the Senior B Final)

Not Played for in 2013

### SENIOR RESERVES WINNERS

**SENIOR RESERVES RYAN CUP** (Winner of the Grand Final)

**MARTINBOROUGH** 

**SENIOR RESERVES** (Winner of the First Round)

**TUHIRANGI** 

**RON HUGHES CUP** (Winner of the Senior Reserves Second Round)

**MASTERTON RED STAR** 

SENIOR RESERVES PLATE-PRESIDENT'S CUP (Winner of the Plate Final) EAST COAST

Mr. Tim Nathan,

Chairman of the Council of Clubs

Wairarapa Bush Rugby Union

(For a full list of our Council of Club members please refer to Appendix)

#### CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REPORT

The last 12 months have been busy and full of change at the Wairarapa Bush Rugby Union. We have enjoyed several highlights both on and off the field, undergone a major internal restructure and ended the year on a positive financial note.

#### FINANCIAL STATEMENT

The WBRU audited accounts for 2013 records a surplus of \$29,908.00. This is the first recorded surplus for the Union since 2003. While there is a long way to go in reducing our term loans, in October 2013 the Union made its first debt repayment of \$15,000.00 and are on target to reduce our overall debt by \$100,000.00 at the end of 2014.

Comparisons to the 2012 financial reports are slightly difficult as the annual accounts were for a 14 month period, because the balance date was changed to 31 December to come in-line with the NZRU reporting dates.

The Union has developed five year rolling budgets and focused on improving the internal controls regarding the financial reporting of the union. The WBRU board appointed an Audit & Risk committee in 2013 as part of the new constitution.

#### **WORKING WITH OUR SPONSORS**

Sponsorship has been an important part of developing a long term relationship with the rugby community. In April 2013 Trust House reinvigorated their support for the Union and came on as the major sponsor of the Heartland Rugby team and continued their naming rights at Trust House Memorial Park. Trust House has also been supportive of the Rippa Rugby program and the Hurricanes Super Rugby preseason game played in February 2014.

Over the last few years, WBS has been the back bone of the financial survival of the Union. Their extended loans have continued to be renewed and with their support for the "Free Gate" at each year's Heartland opening game. Their recent announcement to sponsor JAB rugby in 2014 will be a great boost for junior rugby in the coming years.

Tui Brewery has been a long standing sponsor and in early 2013 renewed their support for another three years. Tui Brewery also provided an incredible opportunity for the WBRU to host the Hurricanes at Trust House Memorial Park by allowing the co-hosting rights for the Super Rugby pre-season game against the Blues in February 2014.

PGG Wrightson, Tranzit Coachlines, Wairarapa Scrap Metals Limited, Eastwood Motor Group, Vodafone, KooGa, McCarthy Transport Ltd, Gilbert Balls, Burger King have all signed up for three years as part of a strong working relationship between the WBRU, our clubs and representative teams.

Another 20 companies and 26 individuals are behind us with sponsorship, contributions to WBRU through signage and by joining the Presidents Club. The Union has taken the opportunity to work closely with each sponsor in co-branding and is continuously looking for opportunities to maximize the interaction with our supporters and clubs.

#### WORKING WITH OUR CLUBS

Special effort was made during 2013 to work closely with clubs, as they are the major stakeholders in the Union and at the end of the day, deliver the game of rugby to the community.

The structure of the Council of Club meetings were changed to accommodate a full monthly debrief on all board matters including the financial performance of the Union. The approach has been open and transparent allowing for better decision making. The transparency has led to a significant improvement in the goodwill between the Union and the clubs with a recent survey of stakeholders showing that the Union's performance was rated either good or excellent. There was no respondent stating our performance was below average or poor.

Of a significant note, the WBRU was the only provincial Union in New Zealand to complete 100% of the annual Warrant of Fitness reviews by all clubs as set down by the NZRU.

The Council of Club has fully supported the move to allow the Union to promote our Club Rugby Administrator as the central focus point for delivering the competition formats, draws and administration of the competitions.

#### WORKING WITH THE NZRU

The WBRU is appreciative of the loan by the NZRU to restructure the Union's balance sheet. As part of the restructure, a new Board, a new constitution and new financial controls were put in place.

The WBRU has to date achieved its obligations and received a rating of 84% at its annual review with the NZRU.

John Kirkup was appointed as the NZRU observer on the Board and has contributed significantly to the relationship between the WBRU and NZRU.

### WORKING WITH THE JAB

The Junior Advisory Board was guided by chairman Guy Williams and the JAB have made significant progress towards improved competitions and improving the focus of enjoyment within our game.

There was particular focus in 2013 on juniors playing rugby and the introduction of the APPLAUD program. The coaching course called "Small Blacks" was well attended and will continue to be a cornerstone of up-skilling our junior coaches to ensure they achieve the best opportunities to pass on good coaching practices to our juniors.

#### WORKING WITH THE SECONDARY SCHOOLS

In early 2013 a review was completed on college rugby participation. It identified a 30% drop off of playing numbers from primary schools to college rugby and anecdotal evidence showed an average of 25% non-participation of students not involved in team sport.

The flow on effect into club rugby over the years has been significant. Under the guidance of our Rugby Development Officer, Stacey Grant, an approach to NZRU to seek funding for a three year Director of Rugby strategy was developed and approved. In 2014, five Directors of Rugby will be appointed at each of the five participating colleges: Rathkeale, Wairarapa, Kuranui, Chanel and Makoura. By 2015 this will be extended to include Tararua, Solway and St Matthews Collegiate.

The overall goal is to increase rugby playing numbers by 20-25% by 2016 which in theory will have around an additional 100 rugby players feeding through to clubs. This is a long-term project and 2014 will be mainly focused on setting up the systems and re-introducing the benefits of team sports to college students.

We would like to thank the Principals of each College in getting behind this project. Without their support, it would not have happened.

#### WORKING WITH MAORI RUGBY

During 2013 the WBRU identified they had not supported Maori Rugby as a whole. As a result, WBRU are taking steps to select a men's and women's team to attend the Maori Central region tournament in 2014.

The WBRU is also looking to reinvigorate our Maori Rugby in 2014 and have a number of strategies in place to start implementing opportunities for our players to reach higher honours at national tournaments.

#### **WORKING WITH WOMENS RUGBY**

Since the advent of Women's Sevens being named as an Olympic sport, the NZRU has given considerable focus on the development of women's rugby within New Zealand. The WBRU has identified the need to develop women's rugby over the next few years and is looking to introduce a number of sevens and junior programs.

#### **WORKING WITH THE REFEREES**

Referees are an important part of our game and in 2013, with the support of Trust House, the Union introduced a "You call the shots" program for college students. Ten students participated in the two day course and the Union is hopeful they will become associate referees in 2014 as part of our drive to increase referee numbers. The WBRU has forged a strong working relationship with our referees and will continues to work closely to grow referee numbers and improve the enjoyment of refereeing within our game.

#### INVESTMENT IN OUR RUGBY COMMUNITY

There are many bridges to cross over the next few years as the Union stabilizes its position and develops policies and procedures. In 2014 we will be investing back into the rugby community \$120,000.00 to ensure our infrastructure and strategies are well maintained and achieved.

This will be made up of: Junior Rugby \$60,000.00

College Rugby \$30,000.00

Representative Rugby below Heartland \$30,000.00

#### **KEY STATISTICS 2013**

Net Surplus \$29,908.00 (2012 Loss \$64,997.00)

Net Equity \$72,628.00 (2012 \$37,720.00)

Playing numbers 2,206 (Ages 0-13 1,004; 13 -20years 574; 21+ 628)

Registered Referees 24 Registered Coaches 161

NZRU Scoreboard 84%

Tony Hargood, Chief Executive Officer

#### REPRESENTATIVE RUGBY

Once again 2013 was a positive year for our representative teams. The Trust House Wairarapa Bush Heartland Team made the Meads Cup semi-finals again only to lose to North Otago in an exciting comeback in the second half. Under the guidance of Mark Rutene and Paddy Gough, the team continues to perform well and is considered by other Heartland Unions as well organized and professionally run.

Gavin Hodder took over the reign as Heartland manager and has forged exceptionally good relationships with the community. Louise Turner and Stacey Grant supported the team with their fitness and medical expertise. Johan van Vliet captained the side and while a mid-season injury halted a full season of participation he showed leadership and courage returning for the semi-finals against North Otago. Glen Walters, Cameron Hayton and Lachie McFadzean were selected in the New Zealand Heartland team for 2013 end of year tour.

#### Trust House Wairarapa Bush Heartland - Semifinalist Meads Cup & Jeremy David Memorial Trophy



# 2013 NZ HEARTLAND XV TEAM HONOURS Lachie McFadzean, Glen Walters and Cameron Hayton

Played	Won	Lost
9	6	3

#### **Trust House Wairarapa Bush Results**

Opposition	Score
North Otago	Won 20-18
West Coast	Won 32-12
Mid Canterbury	Lost 29-23
Horowhenua Kapiti	Won 22-15
King Country	Won 34-13
Buller	Won 13-3
East Coast	Won 44-31
Thames Valley	Lost 23-15
North Otago (Semi Finals)	Lost 48-34

(For number of appearances by individual players for 2013 refer to the appendix)

#### SECONDARY SCHOOL RUGBY AND AGED GROUP REPRESENTATIVE RUGBY

Our secondary schools also enjoyed a terrific year on the field in 2013. Wairarapa College won the Wellington Premier Two Competition and beat Wanganui High School to advance to the finals of the New Zealand Co-Ed finals. The Wairarapa College Under 15 team won the Manawatu Colts division and Rathkeale Colts won the WBRU Junior Colts title. Makoura College took out the WBRU Senior College competition.

Our secondary team won accolades for their performances at the Hurricanes Youth Council competitions and the WBRU Under 16's received the Manaaki Tangata trophy at the Hurricanes Under 16 competition for "Cultural Team Award".

Our Under 14's had a very good season and were impressive both home and away in 2013.

Our Under 13's, 12's and 11's under the guidance of the JAB played a number games in the Manawatu, Horowhenua-Kapiti and Wellington.

We would like to thank our coaches and managers for their voluntary time and great support. The JAB have looked very carefully at our 2014 representative set up and are well advanced in creating a strong structure of coaches and games to expose our junior representatives to a higher level of competition after the club competitions are completed.

### WAIRARAPA BUSH B REPRESENTATIVE TEAM - THIRD PLACE IN THE RDO SHIELD



Coaches	Management
Steve Thompson / Wayne Roache / James Bruce	Chris Osborne, Bevan Morland

Played	Won	Lost
4	2	2

Opposition	Scores
Wellington Maori Colts	Won 44-3
Wanganui	Lost 32-29
Horowhenua Kapiti	Lost 34-27
Wellington Maori Colts (Finals)	Won 47-7

### WAIRARAPA SCRAP METAL LTD WAIRARAPA BUSH U18 - FINALIST IN THE HURRICANES B DIVISION



Coaches	Management
Cody Whittaker / Jake Ross	Stacey Grant

Played	Won	Lost
4	2	2

Opposition	Scores
Horowhenua Kapiti	Won 29-13
Wanganui	Won 33-15
Wellington Centurions	Lost 34-0
Wellington Centurions (Finals)	Lost 21-3

### MCCARTHY TRANSPORT WAIRARAPA BUSH U16

Finished 3<sup>rd</sup> place at Hurricanes Tournament B Division & winners of the Manaaki Tangata Team Cultural Award Hurricanes U16

Bruce Kauika-Petersen made Hurricances under 17 training camp



Coaches	Management
Craig Pepperell / Joe Roberts	Jeff Jones / Dave Reiri

Played	Won	Lost
6	2	4

Opposition	Scores
Hawkes Bay	Lost 58-10
Wanganui	Lost 33-21
Wellington Development	Lost 34-7
Horowhenua Kapiti	Won 23-6
Poverty Bay	Lost 50-10
Wanganui	Won 33-7

### WAIRARAPA BUSH U14

Coaches	Management
Justin Herbert / Sean Bennett / Nuku Gordon	Doug Bracewell

Played	Won	Lost
4	1	3

Opposition	Scores
Taranaki	Lost 20-17
Manawatu	Lost 39-17
Horowhenua Kapiti	Lost 7-5
Horowhenua Kapiti	Won 26-3

### WAIRARAPA BUSH U13

Coaches and Managers	
Matt O'Neale, Marty Berry, Simon McKay	

### WAIRARAPA BUSH U12

Coaches and Managers
Mike Wakefield, Jeremy Sargent

### WAIRARAPA BUSH U11

Coaches and Managers	
Dillon Higginson, Sam Davies, Gavin Sullivan	

### **Council of Clubs Officers**

Bush Sports	Mike Burmeister
Eketahuna	Dennis Dougherty
East Coast	Justin Herbert
Pioneer	Terry Torea
Masterton Red Star	Tim Nathan
Marist	Colin Hutchby
Gladstone	Sean McBride
Carterton	John Harwood
Greytown	Pam Holmes
Martinborough	Alastair Caldwell
Tuhirangi	Duncan Didsbury
Puketoi	Jamie Fowler
WB Rugby Referees Association	Chris Jefferies
WB Secondary Schools	Natalie Lane
WB Maori Rugby	No appointment

### WAIRARAPA BUSH SPONSORS

Trust House	Tui Brewery
Kooga NZ Ltd	Wairarapa Scrap Metal Ltd
Gilbert Rugby	Tranzit Coachlines
PGG Wrightson	McCarthy Transport
WBS	The Radio Network
Eastwood Motor Group Ltd	Northcott & Associates
Holmes Construction Group	BSMP
Oldfield Group Holdings	Pinfolds Transport
Greenlees Print	Farmlands
Breadcraft (Wai) Ltd	Southey Honda & Nissan Ltd
Plumbing & Heating Solutions	Daytech Engineering Ltd
The Sign Factory	JP Motors
Rowden Contractors	Taylors Drycleaning
Ewen Glass	Motor Drome Tyre Services
Carrolls Joinery	Smith Spreading Ltd
Tom Lett	Ricoh
Bull 4 U	Lawson Avery Levy & Armstrong
Mangan Graphics	Taylors Electrical Ltd
The Workshop	Caltex Chapel Street
Deco Precasters	Elders Livestock
Wai Com Ltd	Wairarapa Bush Supporters Club
PrintCraft 81 Ltd	Valley Plumbing Ltd
Logan Gold Walsh	Hawkins Contracting Ltd
Palliser Estate Winery	ANZ Bank
Livestock Haulage Ltd	CR Nelson
Media Works	Wairarapa Times Age
Wairarapa News	

### 2013 PLAYER APPEARANCES FOR TRUST HOUSE WAIRARAPA BUSH

Player	2012	2013
Aporo Zeb	13	23
Beech Joseph	0	1
Bennett Davies Jordan	0	1
Butcher Clark	0	11
Fuimaono Jonathon	10	19
Goodger James	17	22
Grace Wiremu	0	9
Graves Lance	1	4
Hayton Cameron	12	22
Hunt Jamie	12	22
Hunt Nathan	12	21
Iro Nathan	0	10
IsaacTapaga	12	22
Karaitiana Byron	32	43
Katia Inia	20	29
Kerr-Newell Finnbarr	0	11
Lawrence Campbell	8	18
Marshall-Wilson Sam	0	7
McFadzean Johnie	18	29
McFadzean Lachie	8	19
Olson Nick	49	60
Pairama-Lewington Titapu	10	20
Pereira Ben	0	3
Puddy Richard	33	44
Sio Joseph	0	7
Tikomainavula Paul	0	11
Tua Davidson Joss	27	27
Van Vliet Johan	21	31
Walters Glen	11	21